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For the Newsletter to be received by the first day of each month, Session has set the deadline 

for all submissions to be on or before the 15th of each month (via e-mail or diskette only). 
We extend a sincere welcome to everyone to join us for worship and any events you see listed in the newsletter. 

CHURCH LEADERSHIP & STAFF  

Moderator:  Rev. Feild  Russell 

Clerk of Session:  Susan Carter 
 

Class 2016 
Don Hilsmier -  Membership/Outreach 

Carolyn Jones  -  Congregational Care 

Rick Owen  -  Personnel 

Dorothy Pullease -  Stewardship/Finance 
 

Class 2017 

Tony Fortune -  Missions 

Cathy Richmond -  Preschool 

McNair Tornow -  Worship 

Carolyn West -  Fellowship & Nurture 
 

Class 2018 

Sara Brewer -  Membership/Outreach 

Jimmy Ennis -  Building  Grounds 

Emily Garrett -  Congregational Care 

Denise Powell -  Educational Leadership 
 

Clerk of the Works  - Larry Zimmer 
Permanent Funds Ministry -  Jim Swinkola 

Treasurer: Dr. Ronald L. McGowan 

Asst Treasurers: Allen Clark, Rob Clemmer, 

Jean Eells, Bruce Pendergast, Dorothy Pullease 
 

Church Staff 
Rev. Feild Russell,  Pastor 

Mobile: 757-846-1105 

Email: pastor@bannerelkpresbyterian.org 

Rev. Leslie Piper, Parish Associate 

belibrarylady@gmail.com    

Rev. Dr. Ed Donnell, Parish Associate 

edd@aggienetwork.com 

Rob Clemmer, Office Administrator 

rob@bannerelkpresbyterian.org   

Director of Music: Diane Rydell 

diane_bepc@outlook.com 

Admin. Assistant:  Dedy Traver  

dedy@bannerelkpresbyterian.org   

Housekeeping:  Margaret Trivette 

BEPC Preschool: A.C. Marriott, Director 

acmarriott@bannerelkpresbyterian.org 
 

Office Telephone: 828-898-5406 
 

SUNDAY WORSHIP SERIVCES 

9:30 am Sunday School 

11:00 am Worship -  traditional  

 

 

 

Of all the seasons, fall is the season I most associate with change. The leaves change 

color, landscapes morph into something different as those leaves fall to the ground, 

temperatures drop and, in our area, seasonal residents depart for winter homes. 

 

For BEPC, this entire year has been one of change: 

¶ three of our oldest members have died this year, with a fourth declining rapidly 

- saints ages 95 to 105 who have contributed greatly to this churchôs 

witness.That loss of information, memory and love is greatly felt, as these 

relationships ran deep and long. 

¶ we continue to welcome new members, who bring different talents and 

perspectives. New life and strength come to us through these new friends.  

¶ there is a budding youth and childrenôs ministry with activities and support for 
parents, and seldom do we forego the childrenôs time in worship due to a lack of 

children ï something that happened regularly in the past. 

¶ thePreschool continues to grow and strengthen, and has become well known in 

the larger community as a first choice. We are tweaking plans for a playground 

and are in conversation with LMC about partnering early childhood education 

efforts. 

¶ overall worship attendance remains strong, but we cancelled the sixOfive 

informal evening service due to poor attendance/lack of interest. 

¶ new hymnals have been ordered ï a gift to the church from one family ï and 

should be delivered in early October. We hope to dedicate these on October 16 

and enjoy them for years to come. 

¶ our adult Sunday school class has had times when the room is just too small to 

handle all the participants, and our young childrenôs Sunday school time during 

part of worship has required more adults to share the responsibility. 

¶ the parking lot design is complete and the contract for work signed, and activity 

should begin the first week of October. By next summer, parking should be 

much easier and driving on College Drive much safer. 

¶ financial stewardship has been exemplary. Over $15,000 was contributed 

through this church to the Building HOPE Mission Campaign of Presbytery; our 

Park and Play Capital Campaign is currently at $339,400 pledged; and our 

regular stewardship campaign for the 2017 Operating Budget has exceeded 

expectations, presently over $330,000. 

 

These are but some of the highlights, and they donôt begin to celebrate ongoing 

ministries that havenôt changed much because it would be hard to improve upon them. 

As I look over the above and contemplate the activity level at BEPC during 2016, I feel a 

little tired (and we have 3 more months in the year!).  At the same time, it is invigorating 

to consider so much that is going so well among this family of faith. It remains a 

privilege and pleasure to serve God and follow Christ with you!                                                                                       

 

                                                                                 - Feild  

 

                     From the Pastoré. 



 

 

     Opportunities To Learn And Grow 

                                   Faith Seekersô Class 
 

About the Faith Seekersô Class:  Explore various issues, using music, video and conversation. 

                                                     Food:  Coffee and snacks provided (usually) 

                                      Money:  Receives an offering for good causes and needs 

                                         Time:  9:30 AM  

 

Satisfied Study Guide with DVD: Discovering Contentment in a World of Consumption - Pastor Jeff Manion 

Why is a contented, satisfied life so evasive? What deep hungers drive the reckless purchasing habits, out of control 

accumulation, and crazy consumer lifestyle for so many of us? And why are we often driven more by what our neighbors 

own than what will truly make us happy? In this DVD-based Bible study, popular communicator and pastor Jeff Manion 

provides an inspiring and transformative vision for living a deeply contented life in the midst of our consumer-driven, 

materialistic and often shallow culture. In light of our surroundings, Manion asks a critical question: Is it possible to live a 

deeply satisfied life, one of great inner joy, even as dreams seem to fade? Satisfied draws richly from seven passages of 

scripture, exploring the way in which these messages were received by the original readers and how these passages can alter 

the way we view wealth, accumulation, and ultimate contentment today. 

 

¶ Elected Tony Fortune and Don Hilsmier to serve as Session-appointed elders on the Nominating 

Committee, and instructed the committee to proceed with its work. Note: be listening for a Session-

called congregational meeting to hear and act on the report of the Nominating Committee, 

anticipated to be held on Sunday, October 16. 

 

¶ Planned the presentation for the meeting of the Corporation to ask for approval to take out a loan to 

proceed with the Park and Play project. 

 

¶ Approved and empowered McNair Tornow, Travis Henley, and Larry Zimmer as a negotiating team for the Parking 

project. 

 

¶ Received Matthew Bonestell in membership by transfer from Fuquay-Varina Presbyterian Church. 

 

¶ Endorsed the proposed calendar of events jointly developed by Fellowship and Nurture and Congregational Care 

Committees. 

 

¶ Celebrated the completion of a new and more inclusive Pictorial Directory. 

 

¶ Heard of sanctuary stained glass window repairs that must be made, with plans to acquire expert advise and estimates for 

those repairs. 

 

¶ Discussed the possibility of forming a BEPC mission team to assist with flood relief in Baton Rouge. 

 

¶ Approved Susan Gilbert of LMC as community representative on our Preschool Board of Directors. 

 

¶ Heard updates on Church Safety projects that have been completed. 

 

Next meeting is scheduled for Thursday, October 13, at 7:00 p.m. 

                             

                           Calling All Shepherds! 
                                  
We still have a need for volunteers to serve as shepherds for November and December.  

Please consider giving of yourself for one of these months.  You surely will be blessed. Two 

people are assigned for each month. You will receive instructions on your responsibilities for 

the month. The sign-up sheet is on the bookshelf in the main hallway.  For further information 

please call Emily Garrett at 828-297-7577 or  Carolyn Jones at 828-733-6902.  Thank you for 

your service! 

                      September Session Review  

                                        

            Walking with Shadows                               

 

Our attention to those who have family or friends who deal with mental illness has been very  

successful. We invite others to join us.  Led by our own professional counselor, Rev. Brant Piper, the 

group seeks out  support, comfort and resources for dealing with very difficult problems of  

relationships, healthy steps and well being.  For more information please contact Janet Speer at 

speerj@lmc.edu.  The group meets on the  second Monday of each month at 7 PM in the Margaret 

Tate Parlor on the second floor near the elevator.  Our next meeting will be October 10th. 

                              We Are Connectedé.. 
                                                               The Daniel Plan - Fall Restart 
 

God designed our bodies to be healthy, providing everything we need to thrive and live abundantly. 

And with assistance from medical and fitness experts, Pastor Rick Warren and thousands of people 

from his congregation at Saddleback Church started a journey to transform their lives. The result: 

15,000 people lost over 260,000 pounds in the first year. But the changes in peopleôs lives went far 

beyond the pounds they lost. This is a biblically based plan that changes the mind set which leads to a 

healthier life.  The Congregational Care and Nurture Committees sponsored a class on the Daniel Plan 

earlier this year. We are considering a Fall session for anyone who might be interested.   If you  

would like to join us, email Janet Speer at speerj@lmc.edu.   

 

Thinking Towards Christmas 
 

At every turn weôre reminded that ñChristmas is just around the corner,ò 

and many of us begin having thoughts about  ñWhat-will -we-give-to-family-and-friends-this-year?ò.   

Our Presbyterian Mission Agency may have just the answers we need! They have prepared a beautiful little 

catalog describing small ways we can make life-changing differences through various projects, a few of which are listed below: 

¶ Family of chickens which provide an ongoing food source.  $25 

¶ Pair of goats which enhance food security and nutrition to those who need it most. $178 

¶ Bag of seeds to start a small nursery or home garden, providing communities sustenance and hope.  $30 

¶ Emergency Life Kit, giving a life-line to someone struggling to survive by providing a tarpaulin, 2 blankets, 2 cans of water, 

high protein biscuits and soap.  $125 

¶ Ten jerry cans to provide an easier method of transporting water for daily living.  $20 

¶ Water filter to provide a family with safe water and keep empty water bottles out of local landfills.  $50 

¶ 2-3 weeksô supply of winter heating fuel for a refugee family.  $60 

 

These are just a sampling of items of ministry suggested by our denomination.  Pease see the catalogs which are available in the church 

reception area.  Perhaps your family or group might like to consider some of these ways to express love during our coming Advent Season. 

A thoughtful question we might ponder:  WHOSE BIRTHDAY IS IT, ANYWAY? 

         --Tony Fortune, Chairman -Mission Committee 

https://www.bing.com/images/search?q=free+clipart+stained+glass+windows&view=detailv2&&id=87DA055D5F891C8449BBC79158559D52836E2F64&selectedIndex=202&ccid=NA5EajcU&simid=608047879923960470&thid=OIP.M340e446a3714c74d2e7e9df23780b191o0
mailto:speerj@lmc.edu


 

 
 

Volunteers are needed for Children's Worship during the 11:00 church service.  We are 

looking for volunteers who can lead the children through a brief worksheet based on the 

day's Scriptures  The material is provided by the Christian Education committee and  

requires minimal preparation.  The material and instructions can be picked up in the 

church office anytime after 1pm on Thursdays or on Sunday mornings.  The children will 

leave the service after the pastorôs time for the children and will return to the service after 

the sermon.  Christian Educationôs goal is to find 12 to 14 volunteers who would be  

willing to teach one Sunday every quarter.  If you are willing to volunteer, a sign up sheet 

for the next quarter is on the bookshelf in the main hallway or please let Denise Powell at 

828-260-8622 or one of the Christian Education Committee members know.  Thank you 

for your service to our children. 

 

                     Are You  a Parent of a Preschooler? 
 

Banner Elk Presbyterian is sponsoring P.O.P. (Parents of Preschoolers).  All parents with  

preschool children are invited to participate. P.O.P. is a program that provides child care, a meal 

for parents, fellowship and a Bible study. The group meets twice a month on Sunday  

evenings 5:30-7:15 pm in the fellowship hall. Both church members and friends are welcome.    

                   Our next meetings will be October 2 and 23.  

 

Currently the Bible Study is the gospel of Mark, chapters 2 and 3.  Ed Donnell, a Parish Associate for BEPC and his wife, 

Cathy Richmond, are the leaders. 

 

Please let Ed or Cathy know that you are planning to attend so that they can plan for child care and meal preparation.   

Your children should be fed prior to coming to P.O.P. 

 

 

                       Feeding Avery Families 

                                             Glory to God! A New Songbook for Godôs People! 
 

Over the past several years, some of our Presbyterian summer residents who worship 

with us have asked if we had considered adopting the new Presbyterian Hymnal, Glory 

to God. With budget constraints and a continuing effort to increase local and world  

missions, funds to purchase new hymnals were not in our budget. Several months ago, 

new members, Grover and Marianne Gore, approached Feild and offered to provide the 

new hymnals for the congregation. With this welcome news, the Worship Committee 

selected a sub-committee to study the hymnal. This sub-committee consisted of Diane 

Rydell, our Music Director, Jean Eells, Katy Fletcher, Bill Ferguson, Laura Carringer 

Russell and Rob Clemmer. For several weeks, the sub-committee met and studied the 

contents and after examining the benefits of the new hymnal, made a recommendation to the Worship Committee to adopt 

Glory to God for our Sunday worship. The new hymnals have been ordered and should arrive in October. 
 

                                                                      Some Facts About Our New Hymnal  
   

Since 1894 the Presbyterian Church has adopted eight hymnals including two adopted by the Southern Church and two by the 

Northern Church. There are 34 hymns that have been included in all previous hymnals, 32 of which are included in Glory to 

God, our new hymnal.  
 

The ñblueò 1990 hymnal contained 55 percent of the hymns used in the 1955 red hymnal. The inclusion rate for hymns from 

the 1990 hymnal into Glory to God, our new hymnal, is 65 percent. In addition, there are more than a dozen hymns that appear 

in Glory to God, not in our 1990 hymnal, but which have been added back from the 1955 hymnal.  
 

The new hymnal includes 853 hymns compared to our current hymnal which contains about 600. And yes, you will still be able 

to lift it. The PCOCS (Presbyterian Committee on Congregational Song) was committed to ensuring the hymnal weighs less 

than the current hymnalôs two pounds and is the same size so that it fits in existing hymnal racks.  
 

The organization of the new hymnal differs from our 1990 hymnal. The 1990 hymnal is organized according to the liturgical 

year starting with advent, the first season in the liturgical calendar. Glory to God is organized according to the history of  

salvation, beginning with creation and finishing with The Churchôs hope for the Lordôs return. The first hymn is Holy, Holy, 

Holy! Lord God Almighty!  
 

The biblical narrative contains many references to singing joyfully to our God. In every generation we are called to claim our 

song and bear witness to what God is doing in the world. Glory to God gives us an opportunity to make available a wealth of 

hymns and spiritual songs that have arisen since the 1990 hymnal, to acquaint worshipers with 

wonderful resources from Christian communities around the world, and to review again the 

great heritage of congregational songs that have been passed on to us from past generations of 

faithful worshipers.  
 

If you are interested in buying and having your own edition of the new hymnal to keep at home, 

contact Rob Clemmer in the church office. The new hymnal will cost about $30, which will  

include shipping and handling.                                                                                                                                        

         - Rob Clemmer 

                         PCUSA New Hymnals              

 

 

We have reordered our greeting cards!  A beautiful variety 

of cards that represent artists in our congregation are avail-

able for purchase.  These make lovely "hostess" or Christ-

mas gifts.  Each describes the artist on the back, and con-

nects the cards to our church.  $10 per package and located 

in the  hallway. 

     Note Cards Back By Popular Demand! 

 

Our church is proud of the strong relationship with Feeding Avery Families.  We are happy that two from our pews, Allen 

Clark and Bobby Duke, are loyal volunteers!   

                    Childrenôs Sunday School 

                    P.O.P.  (Parents of Preschoolers) 
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                           Comfort Makers 

                                                                  Park and Play Project, Ready to Begin! 
 

On Monday, September 26, 2016, the Property Development Committee met to review final bids of the new 

parking lot to be constructed along College Drive. The committee was unanimous in their selection, but 

canôt reveal the selection until a contract is finalized. The work will begin on October 

1 and a formal dedication of the project will be held at our 11:00 worship service on 

Sunday, October 9, 2016. As of this date, we have received 114 commitment cards 

representing 178 worshipers, who have contributed $339,400 to construct the 

playground for our Preschool children and a new 45 space parking lot to be used by all 

who worship with us. Stay tuned as changes become evident when the work begins!! 

   Habitat Home Dedication -  Lisa and Cody Shook 

 

The beautiful home of Lisa and Cody Shook will be 

 dedicated on Sunday afternoon, October 9, 2:00pm.  Our 

 congregation has been very supportive in various ways as 

this home has been built by Watauga Habitat for Humanity.  

A group of our dedicated builders has worked faithfully to 

make this house a reality for two of our members.   It will 

be a joyous occasion for us to host a  reception plus have 

the opportunity to tour the Shooksô home and give                     

                            them our good wishes.  Please join us for this happy 

                                       occasion. 

DIRECTIONS:   Go north on hwy #105 toward Foscoe.  Just past the green Watauga/Avery County sign, turn right on 

Grandfather Road.  (This is across from Smoketree Lodge.)  The new home is about ½ mile on the left. 

  Comforter Dedicated to Verleen Gregory 
 

Verleen and Rob Gregory came to Banner Elk as 

newly-weds in 1966.  Bob had been recruited to 

set up and manage the lab at Cannon Hospital and 

a house was provided with the job, so they raised 

their family in the house next to Tennessee Dorm 

at LMC.  Verleen was offered the position of  

surgical nurse and worked in that capacity for 35 

years, loving her work with ñDr. Lawsonò Tate.  

Many folks remember feeling comforted to look at their surgical team and recognize  

 Verleenôs smiling face assuring them of being in good care. 

 

Less than a dozen people at BEPC have been members longer than Verleen.   She has served on many church committees and 

says one of the happiest things that happened in her church work was when both she and her husband were on the Worship 

Committee and voted ñyesò to hiring our music director, Diane Rydell.  ñThat was a good thing for our church,ò she says.  She 

volunteers with the Chamber of Commerce and enjoys playing cards and dominoes and eating in various restaurants with her 

friends. 
 

For a number of years Verleen has lived at Ski Country (across from the entrance to Sugar Mt.).  Weôre sorry to know she is 

now looking toward moving to Morganton whenever she sells her condo because she wants to live near her family, including 

two grandchildren, Dorian and Zoe.  Weôll miss her sitting in her ñregularò seat each Sunday but weôll remember her warmth 

and friendliness as a long-time church and Banner Elk community member. 
  

The Comfort Makers are happy to dedicate our October comfort to Verleen Gregory. 

 

Property Development 

                            Hanging of the Greens &  Chili Supper 
 

The Worship Committee would like to announce that the Hanging of the Greens and Chili Lunch 

will take place on Saturday, December 3th at 11:00 am. The tree will be decorated as well as the 

Sanctuary. This will be followed by our traditional chili and cornbread lunch at 1:00 pm. This time 

change has been moved back to allow everyone the opportunity to attend the Banner Elk Town 

Christmas Parade and festivities in the Tate-Evans Park which will take place at 5:00 pm.  

 

If you like to bake, cookies will be appreciated for the chili cornbread lunch. Please bring the 

 entire family to help decorate or watch as we prepare our Sanctuary for Advent.  You will also have  

the opportunity to put a wreath or poinsettia in the Sanctuary during Advent in honor or memory of someone. Be looking for 

this special announcement in the Sunday bulletin on November 13, 2016. 

                         Avery Habitat for Humanity 

FLOODED AREA COULD USE OUR HELP!  

Do we have folks interested in participating on a mission work team? 

 

Over 100,621 homes have been identified throughout a twenty parish area in Louisiana as needing assistance due to  

recent flood damage.  There are 2400 families currently being provided temporary rental assistance by FEMA with an  

additional 9,000 families being housed in hotels and another 300 still residing in shelters. 

 

Several members of our church family are wondering if we might send a work team to assist with the enormous 

recovery effort. 

 

 BEPC is known to be highly mission-mindedðgenerous with both financial help as well as with man/woman-power.  

Our Mission Committee is exploring interest in the possibility of a group from our church going to the Baton Rouge area 

to help. 

 

Some things we do not yet know:  When a group would go; exactly what specific work is needed or what we would be 

doing; how much it would cost; what accommodations would be; and a number of other details that would be worked out 

as plans develop. 

 

Some things we do know:   

¶ The Presbyterian Disaster Response Team is setting up three sites to supervise and house volunteers.  Housing in these 

sites would be free of charge to participants.  

¶ Our adult Sunday School class has been in correspondence with Rev. Ted Roeling, Moderator of the Presbytery of South 

Louisiana, who often attends BEPC during summers.  He is knowledgeable about the situation there and would help us 

with information, plans, etc. 

¶ The Sunday School Class has been taking an offering to assist the flood victims and would be happy to contribute this 

resource to a mission team if we send a group. 

¶ It is well-known by all who have ever participated on a disaster work team or who have helped 

serve those in need, that volunteers are richly blessed through their ministry.  (Just ask our 

Habitat builders and all who have worked with Disaster Assistance, Medical Mission and Part-

nership Teams from our church.) 

 

Please give prayerful consideration to the possibility of joining a BEPC work team headed toward 

flood-ravaged Louisiana at some time in the near future.  Talk to Tony Fortune, chair of our 

Mission Committee, if you might be interested in taking part in such a ministry. 
       

                     Louisiana Disaster Assistance 


